
The Goodland Star-News
(USPS No. 222-460. ISSN 0893-0562)
Member: Kansas Press Association

Inland Press Association   Colorado Press Association
National Newspaper Association

e-mail: star.news@nwkansas.com
   Steve Haynes, President
   Tom Betz, Editor 
   Pat Schiefen, Society Editor
  
  Jessica Corbin, Josh Harenberg, Anne Selfridge
 Advertising Department

  Sheila Smith, Office Manager
Nor’west Press

Richard Westfahl, General Manager
Jim Bowker, Betty Morris, James Jackson,

Lana Westfahl, Kris McCool, Stacy Brashear, Tracy Traxel, 
Gary Meyer, Judy McKnight

 

N.T. Betz, Director of Internet Services
(nt.betz@nwkansas.com)  

Evan Barnum, Systems Admin.(support@nwkansas.com)  

Published every Tuesday and Friday except the days observed for New 
Year’s Day, Memorial Day, July 4th, Labor Day, Thanksgiving  and Christ-
mas Day, at 1205 Main Ave., Goodland, Kan. 67735.

Periodicals postage paid at Goodland, Kan. 67735; entered at the Good-
land, Kan., Post Office under the Act of Congress of March 8, 1878. 

POSTMASTER: Send address changes to The Goodland Star-News, 
1205 Main Ave., Goodland, Kan. 67735. 

TELEPhONE: (785) 899-2338. Editorial e-mail: star-news@nw kansas.
com.  Advertising questions can be sent to:  goodlandads@nwkan sas.com

The Goodland Star-News assumes no liability for mistakes or omissions 
in advertising or failure to publish beyond the actual cost of the ad. 

SUBSCRIPTIONS: In Sherman County and adjacent counties: three 
months, $29; six months, $46; 12 months, $81.  Out of area, weekly mailing 
of two issues: three months, $39; six months, $54; 12 months, $89 (All tax 
included). Mailed individually  each day: (call for a price).

Incorporating: 

The Goodland Daily News
1932-2003

4  The Goodland Star-News / Tuesday, September 7, 2010

from our viewpoint...

Commissioners 
face budget struggle

I got to tickle an alligator’s tummy

For four hours on Friday the Sherman County commissioners 
poured over the budget figures for next year, trying to find ways 
to hold down the property tax levy.

Counties do not have a lot of options for funding services to take 
care of the roads, sheriff, health, courthouse and various offices 
within the courthouse. In fact the major funding for all county opera-
tions comes through the property taxes paid by the citizens.

The county and city do get money from the combined one 
cent sales tax and the county receives additional money from the 
special one-quarter cent health services sales tax.

An additional one cent sales tax is paying for the special road 
work done recently in the city and county. The current chip seal-
ing of old U.S. 24 is being partially paid for out of the special 
road sales tax.

In the past few weeks the county commissioners have been 
going through each department budget looking for ways to trim 
and to question the things that are being done by each department 
on an annual basis.

The “special interest” groups came in for their share of the pinch, 
and Commissioner Cynthia Strnad said Friday she expects there to 
be more cuts in these when the county does the budget next year.

Commissioner Chuck Thomas summed up the effort after 
four hours saying he felt the commissioners had been shuffling 
numbers, but not getting anywhere.

Strnad said she felt the changes were giving the county a more 
realistic view of how money is being spent.

Thomas said there will be no salary increases for the next year, 
and the county is looking at a 3 percent increase in costs for em-
ployee benefits.

he said he hopes the public will understand why the county 
needs to have carryovers each year.

“We got caught this year because we did not have the carry-
overs,” he said.

The commissioners did cut the total budget by about $700,000, 
but without the carryovers the property tax levy may increase by 
about 13 mills.

The neighborhood revitalization program will take a hit because 
the three commissioners feel it is a bigger expense to the county 
than the benefit. The county recently passed a resolution to renew 
this program for another three years, but decided Friday to rescind 
their resolution to cut the program off at the end of this year.

Strnad said she feels it is an expense of about $40,000 the county 
cannot afford, and feels people building homes should be able to 
pay the property taxes.

The program has been in existence for more than five years, 
and more than 90 people have taken advantage of the program for 
business expansion, remodeling, new homes and other buildings 
throughout the county.

The program was patterned after successful programs in other 
counties around Kansas, and the Sherman County Economic 
Development Council spent more than two years putting the 
program together. The council wanted to create incentives for 
businesses who wanted to come to the county or existing busi-
nesses who wanted to expand. To be fair to everyone the council 
set up a rebate program that was available to both businesses and 
homeowners.

One can understand how it may look like an expense to the county 
having to rebate $40,000 to taxpayers, but the program has been a 
successful incentive to help people  invest in Sherman County.

Losing this program is an unfortunate result of the need to pinch 
pennies. – Tom Betz

I held an alligator and even got to tickle his 
tummy last week during a visit to Colorado 
Gators, a fish farm and wildlife preserve.

The San Luis Valley of Colorado, which 
competes with northern Minnesota for the low-
est temperatures in the winter, seems a strange 
place for an alligator preserve, but there it is, 
sitting above a series of geothermal wells. 
When the snow is on the ground, the water is 
nice and warm ― sort of a very large hot tub 
for reptiles, amphibians and fish.

The farm started in 1974 when a family 
from Texas bought land with a plan to grow 
tilapia, a kind of African perch that requires 
warm water.

The fish did well, but there was all the 
leftovers after they were filleted and sent off 
to restaurants and fish markets of Denver. In 
1987, someone got the bright idea of feeding 
the leftovers to alligators, so 100 baby gators 
were purchased from Florida.

The gators loved the leftovers and thrived in 
the 87-degree waters.

In 1990, the farm opened its doors to the 
public and became not only a working fish 
farm but a regional tourists attraction. Soon, it 
became a sanctuary for unwanted exotic pets 
of all types, as people started sending their 
oversized and overaged snakes, lizards and 
alligators there because the farm refuses to kill 
any of its exotic friends. 

I’ve known about the wonderland of reptiles 
for many years and have hoped to visit, but with 
this and that and the other, the chance has just 
never come up.

This year, I vowed, would be my time. I 

would go see the gators. I would pet whatever 
there was to pet and I would look at whatever 
there was to look at.

And I did!
The farm is about an hour and a half from 

where we stay in Colorado, so Steve dropped 
me off and went off and went on to do an errand 
of his own. he wanted to see the gators, but not 
for as long as I wanted to visit.

I walked into a long building full of glass 
of walls and aquariums. The containers con-

tained boas up to 250 pounds and over 16 feet 
long, many of them former pets (and illegal 
in Oberlin, by the way). That’s one big snake. 
Actually, the farm has about 15 big snakes, 
although they weren’t all quite that big. There 
are also a few crocodiles. 

Smaller aquariums held corn snakes, gopher 
snakes, rattlesnakes and lizards of all kinds.

Outside were ponds and ponds of alligators: 
big ones, bigger ones and humongous ones, 
including Morris, which has appeared on 
the Tonight Show and has starred in several 
movies, including happy Gilmore and Dr. 
Doolittle 2. 

I was in reptile heaven. I wandered all over 
the place, and when Steve arrived, we had our 
official picture taken with a small gator. Steve 
took my picture with the little fellow and pet-
ting several tortoises, which have the run of the 
place, although there are two-foot fences every 
so often to keep them in separate areas. 

These land turtles weigh in at 60 to 125 
pounds, we were told. One went on a tear, 
knocking one of his smaller buddies over, then 
wedging himself in the ladies room. his keeper 
looked like she might spank him.

Visitors get a “certificate of bravery” for 
holding a gator. They seal it by having the 
gator chomp down on it, but if you ask me, he 
looked like he was tired of paper. So watch 
your hands.

It was a great trip. Maybe next year I can pet 
some of the snakes, but not the rattlers. Boas 
don’t bite, do they?

There is anxiety about food safety in our 
country today. The most recent example is the 
half-billion egg recall. As a result, people are 
worried about the safety of the eggs they eat.

While some food safety problems occur 
on the farm, many more occur in the kitchen 
where food can be mishandled or poorly pre-
pared. Keeping food safe is everyone’s busi-
ness. Yours and mine.

The way we handle, store and cook food 
can mean the difference between a satisfying 
meal and a bout with E. coli or salmonella. 
Keeping food safe requires a few tried and true 
steps. Keep food clean, keep it separate, cook 
it completely and always chill it.

When shopping, keep eggs and raw meat 
items separate in your grocery cart from foods 
that do not need to be cooked. Avoid cross 
contamination.

To prevent raw meat and poultry from con-
taminating foods that will be eaten without 
further cooking, enclose individual packages 
of raw meat or poultry in plastic bags. Posi-
tion packages of raw meat or poultry in your 
shopping cart so their juices cannot drip on 
other food.

When purchasing products labeled keep 
refrigerated, do so only if they are stored in a 
refrigerated case and cold to the touch. Buy 
frozen products only if they are frozen solid. 
Never buy something that feels mushy.

As wise and safety-conscious shoppers, it 
is our responsibility to keep food safe once it 
leaves our local grocery store or meat market. 
Always shop for perishables last. Keep refrig-
erated and frozen items together so they will 
remain cold.

Place perishables in the coolest part of your 
car during the trip home. Pack them in an ice 
chest if the time from store to home refrigerator 
will be more than one hour.

You can prevent E. coli infection by thor-
oughly cooking ground beef, avoiding unpas-
teurized milk, and by washing hands carefully 
before preparing or eating food.

Cook your eggs to at least at 160 degrees 
Fahrenheit. This is where the egg yolk is firm. 
Eliminate recipes that use raw eggs such as 
meringues that are whipped up from raw egg 
whites and folded into mousses or pies for 
example. Pre-pasteurized egg whites are op-
tions for these recipes. Completely cooked is 
completely safe.

Fruits and vegetables should be washed 
well, but washing may not remove all con-
tamination. Keep a separate cutting board for 
raw meats and another for food preparation 
that does not require cooking such as salads. 
Again, this simple step helps avoid cross con-
tamination.

Keep food chilled. Meat, lettuce and eggs 
should be stored in a refrigerator that is be-
tween 33 and 40 degrees Fahrenheit. Keep 
eggs in the original container in the main 
body of refrigerator, not in the egg carrier in 
the door.

Minimize the time in and out of your refrig-
erator. It is difficult to keep the temperature 
constant, especially if you have a family that 
continuously opens the door.

Never leave cooked eggs or other perishable 
food products sitting out on the counter. Put 
them in the refrigerator once you’ve served 
them. The rule is if perishable food is left 
two hours at room temperature, it should be 
discarded.

While most of these tips sound simple, a 
common-sense approach the next time you 
shop and cook could ensure safer food for 
your family.

John Schlageck of the Kansas Farm Bureau 
has been writing about farming and ranching 
in Kansas for more than 25 years. He is the 
managing editor of “Kansas Living,” a quar-
terly magazine dedicated to agriculture and 
rural life in Kansas.
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U.S. Sen. Pat Roberts, 109 hart Senate 
Office Building, Washington D.C. 20510. 
(202) 224-4774; web address — roberts .
senate.gov

U.S. Sen. Sam Brownback, 303 hart 
Senate Office Building, Washington D.C. 
20510. (202) 224-6521; web e-mail address 
— brownback.senate.gov/CMEmail.me

U.S. Rep. Jerry Moran, 2202 Rayburn 
house Office Building, Washington, D.C. 
20515. (202) 225-2715; Fax (202) 225-5124 
web address — www.jerrymoran .house .gov

State Rep. Jim Morrison, State Capitol 
Building Rm. 247W, Topeka, KS 66612.  
(785) 296-7676; e-mail address — jmor-
riso @ink.org

State Sen. Ralph Ostmeyer, State Capitol 
Building, Rm. 225-E, 300 SW 10th, Topeka, 
Kan. 66612. (785-296-7399; e-mail address 
— ostmeyer@senate.state.ks.us

Kansas Attorney General, 301 S.W. 10th, 
Lower Level, Topeka, KS 66612-1597 (785) 
296-3751 Fax (785) 291-3699 TTY: (785) 
291-3767
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